Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)
Meeting Minutes
	Date: September 10, 2008
Place: Buena Vista Conference Center, New Castle, DE
Time: 9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding: Richard Cherrin
	Members Present: Kris Bennett (for Dr. Herman Ellis), Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, Susan Ebner, George English, Wendy Gainor, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Paula Roy, Yrene Waldron
Members Absent: Williams Adami, Judy Chaconas, Carlyle Hooff, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Delaware Healthcare Association representative for Mike Duva (former staff)
Staff Present: Dr. Anthony Brazen (DMMA), Fury Fecondo (EDS), Harry Hill (DMMA), Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Sheila Nutter (EDS), Jim Wilton (DMMA)
Guests: Jeanne Chiqueine (American Cancer Society), Nancy Rapport (CMS)


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY


	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:05 AM.
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:
by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard moved for acceptance of the June 11, 2008 minutes.  The motion was seconded.  Motion carried, and the minutes were approved as written.
	
	

	Old Business:
Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark

Old Business (continued):

Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark

Old Business (continued):

Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark


	· Fury Fecondo provided updates in the following four areas: 

1.) Tamper-Resistant Prescription Pads
On October 1, 2008, all three requirements must be met for tamper-resistant prescription pads.  This requirement does not apply to fax and phone request prescriptions, nor prescriptions sent electronically via ePrescribe.  Should any physician need tamper resistant prescription pads, EDS can provide these.  At a later point in the meeting, Harry Hill added that Delaware is the first state to implement this initiative.  Delaware is moving forward with requiring tamper-resistant prescription pads from all physicians in the state.  Rosanne Mahaney said that by October 2009 a committee will draft standards for the statewide initiative. 
2.) ePrescribing
· Fury stated the electronic prescribing process is 76% complete.  Approximately twenty-five out of the fifty participating physicians have been chosen.  If a physician would like to join the program they may contact the EDS Call Center at 1-800-999-3371.  At a later point in the meeting, Harry added that the fifty participating physicians will be chosen because of their high prescribing rates.  The state will work with the Delaware Health Information Network (DHIN).  Richard inquired about the process for ePrescribing.  Harry answered that participants will have a Personal Digital Assistant (PDA).  Physicians will be able to access the drug formulary, select a drug from a list of options, access current medications a patient may be taking, and know if a patient has retrieved medications from a pharmacy.  Susan Ebner added that this electronic prescription appears on the pharmacy computer screen as “e prescription received”.  Doctor First, a clearinghouse, will authenticate the prescription.  Rosanne noted participants can choose a PDA or small laptop.  Harry added that the state visits the participating physician’s office to set up all hardware/software.  
· The issue of electronic prescription cost for pharmacies ($.10 each) has been brought to Susan’s attention.  Kris Bennett suggested this increase in efficiency should be a cost saving measure.  Harry reminded the council that this is also more accurate and safe for the patient.  Paula Roy inquired about the cost of Doctor First.  Wendy was not able to comment on cost but said that many physicians in Delaware (not only Medicaid) use Doctor First.  
· Dr. Nitowski is greatly concerned with adopting non-integrated electronic systems (for discharges, electronic medical record, or ePrescribing), which would be less efficient.  At a later point in the meeting, Yrene Waldron suggested inviting Pru Albright to attend an upcoming MCAC meeting, as she has worked with linking/coordinating Long Term Care issues and systems with the DHIN.  Kris noted that Ms. Albright was her predecessor.  Paula will invite Ms. Albright to an upcoming meeting.  
· Rosanne and Susan stated a paper prescription will still be required for controlled substances.  Susan noticed a good deal of stolen prescription pads lately, which need to be more closely monitored.  Harry said in the state of New York all pads are numbered, and if lost, can be recalled.  Wendy informed the council the Standard Register shares an office complex with the Medical Society, and the two organizations meet regularly.  Standard Register is the only vendor in New York.  Perhaps Delaware could have one specific vendor in the future, as stolen prescription pads are a growing problem.     
3.) Pharmaceutical & Therapeutics (P&T) Committee
· Fury stated the P&T Committee met on August 7, 2008 for its bi-annual meeting.  EDS distributed a follow-up letter on September 9, 2008 to Medicaid clients taking prescriptions not on the Preferred Drug List (PDL).  All Medicaid clients taking mental health drugs have been grandfathered, so they do not have to change prescriptions in order to comply with PDL changes.  Harry stated that the committee was particularly careful about this issue.  
· Harry said the Prior Authorization (PA) process has been steadily improved since its inception.  At most, it takes two hours to obtain a PA to fill a prescription, and most prescriptions can be filled before the patient leaves a physician’s office.  Harry shared client fears and misconceptions of going without needed medications.  Any drug can be obtained through the PA process, and Harry has been meeting with advocates to further explain.  $15 is the maximum co-pay for Medicaid clients per month (unlimited prescriptions) – even for prescriptions not included on the formulary.  Richard suggested pursuing the topic of how to communicate and reinforce annual messages.  Penny Chelucci noted there is a lot of stress around all pharmacy issues.  It is important to spread correct information to community groups and clients.  Penny suggested distributing important information along with the Medicaid acceptance packet.  
4.) Drug Utilization Review (DUR) Board Meeting
The DUR Board met on September 8, 2008.  A topic of conversation was allergy and asthma medications, misuse, and noncompliance.  Changes made by the DUR will be implemented within the next month.  For informational purposes, the Delaware Medical Assistance Program (DMAP) webpage will be updated within the next week (http://www.dmap.state.de.us/). 
	· Explore the issue of improved/ reinforced communication with the client population

	· All Council Members 


	Old Business:
Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill

Old Business (continued):

Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill

Old Business (continued):

Medicaid Overview

by Harry Hill


	· Harry discussed the company used for Medicaid client non- emergency transportation, LogistiCare.  A few concerns have been raised lately, in regard to clients not being delivered to medical appointments/procedures on time.  In the past, transportation has cost more.  At present, LogistiCare receives a fixed rate, and contracts with several third parties that provide the actual transportation.  This contract was recently renewed, and is valid for three years.  Yrene Waldron stated that unless LogistiCare is held liable, they will not be accountable.  Efficiency must be measured.  Rosanne informed the council that the company submits quarterly reports.  Penny suggested consumer satisfaction surveys.  Wendy asked if we could compare performance to a longstanding company in same industry, such as Delaware Express Shuttle.  George English noted Delaware Express is fee for service.  Sheila Nutter suggested the service be advertised on a refrigerator magnet, for instance, along with the new member packet.  George suggested lowering the rate DMMA pays LogistiCare, and using the difference in funds to create a quality oversight organization.  LogistiCare may already be aware of their noncompliant subcontractors.  Yrene suggested giving all clients survey cards at the beginning of the year.  Perhaps clients do not use the transportation service because they are aware of tardiness issues.  Dr. Pillsbury reminded the council that lead-time is a factor; some transportation requests must be made twenty-four hours in advance.  Perhaps this is part of the problem, as emergency/sick appointments would require immediate transportation.  Kris suggested hand-outs at Public Health Clinics.  Penny added client communication is best received through providers.  We should also keep in mind the level of client literacy.

·   Harry stated that the Division fared well in the final State Fiscal Year (SFY) 2009 Budget.  The Division was initially asked to submit a 10% cut list (amounting to $55 million in state funds, and a total of $110 million federal funds), which was never enacted.  The only cut was to limit over-the-counter cough and cold medications, which amounted to a $1 million savings.  SFY 2009 Budget Epilogue language called for a feasibility study for the provider tax, as the issue has the possibility of reappearing in future years.  The Division is now transitioning to work on the SFY 2010 budget.  
· Money Follows the Person (MFP) is moving forward.  Rosanne said that the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) approved the protocol effective June 20, 2008.  Contracts are in place for personal/attendant care through Jewish Employment and Vocational Services (JEVS) and Easter Seals, and for transitional coordination and intensive case management through Jewish Family Services.  Thus far, one individual has been identified to be moved from an institution to the community.  MFP is funded by a grant that expires in 2011.  Yrene expressed great concern for potential abuse/neglect/exploitation for individuals in the community.  There are no laws/statutes in place for the home setting.  She questioned how one protects against abuse in an even more private setting.  Harry shared her concerns.

· Harry said that Medicaid for Workers with Disabilities (MWD), formerly Medicaid Buy-In (MBI), allows disabled individuals earning up to 275% of the Federal Poverty Limit (FPL) to buy into their insurance.  By 2010, trends predict this program will cost approximately $1million, and serve 150 people.  

· Harry stated that general Medicaid growth in Delaware will rise to encompass 165,000 residents by 2010.  With an additional cost of $55 to $58 million, the state Medicaid budget will rise to $600 million, with a federal share of $1.2 billion annually.  George asked how our percent of enrollment compares to other states.  Harry answered one in five Delawareans are on Medicaid.       

· Rosanne explained the Medicaid Assistance Transition (MAT) Program targets Supplemental Security Income (SSI) beneficiaries who lost SSI benefits, and consequently Medicaid eligibility, due to the receipt of Social Security Disability Income (SSDI) benefits, but who do not yet receive Medicare.  The program is being expanded to cover non-SSI recipients who lose Medicaid eligibility due to receipt of SSDI and who are not yet covered by Medicare.  Harry added that State Senator Blevins supports this program.  
· Harry explained that DMMA may ask for funds in its SFY ’10 budget to rebase hospital rates.  Rebasing Hospitals involves comparing services offered with the rate paid to each hospital.  The process costs approximately $300,000 to $400,000.  The last rebasing took place in 1994 with 1992 data.  Susan inquired if this would increase hospital fees.  Harry and Rosanne could not speak to this effect until a study is performed.  George asked if rebasing resulted in the current, non-flat distribution (i.e. trauma centers receive more money).  Harry answered yes.  Harry asked Dr. Nitowski if he supported rebasing.  Dr. Nitowski responded yes, but budget neutrality cannot be considered.    

· Harry said DMMA pays physicians to administer vaccines at $8 per vaccination.  This rate has not increased in some time so DMMA may ask for funds in SFY ’10 to raise the rate.  
· Harry stated DMMA received four new Position Establishments last year in the Surveillance and Utilization Review (SUR) Unit, which investigates fraud.  The Third Party Liability (TPL) Unit saves money by assuring that Medicaid recipients’ other health insurances pay before Medicaid pays.  DMMA received 2 new TPL positions in SFY ‘09.  DMMA is requesting two new Senior Social Worker Case Managers, a Nurse Supervisor, a Management Analyst III, and an Internal Auditor position in SFY ‘10.  Harry noted the Division’s increased interest in provider credentializing, program integrity and prevention of fraud.  Susan shared a personal experience of receiving a letter from the Division’s TPL unit, immediately asking for a large payment.  Dr. Nitowski thought the Division should request information from members first, before issuing payment demand letters.     
	· Update MCAC on LogistiCare quality standards, numbers served
· Yrene asked for the number of clients in Long Term Care versus community Medicaid

· Research vaccination rate discrepancy
· Report on updates for potential TPL discrepancy letters
	· Harry
· Harry

· Harry/DMMA Staff

· Harry/DMMA Staff



	Old Business:

Newborn Enrollment

by Rosanne Mahaney


	· Rosanne stated no pediatricians in Dover are accepting newborns enrolled with DPCI.  This issue arises for DPCI clients who deliver their babies at Bayhealth.  Rosanne noted that DPCI does have the following providers accepting newborns: five family practice physicians located in Dover, one family practice physician located in Smyrna, and two pediatricians located in Smyrna.  Rosanne also reminded council members that DPCI Nurse Case Managers are in the hospitals to link patients to doctors.  Parents can also elect to change their baby’s MCO by calling DMMA’s Health Benefits Manager (HBM).  However, changes in enrollments in the Managed Care Organizations (MCOs) are not retroactive, but will apply at the beginning of the following month from which the patient is enrolled.  

· To discuss the newborn enrollment situation, Rosanne spoke with Ben Inloes, Director of the Care Management Unit at Bayhealth, who said that difficulties are not solely with DPCI but are holistic (involve all insurance).  Not many doctors in Dover are accepting new patients.  Rosanne is also trying to reach Sharon Painter, a nurse with Bayhealth, to discuss the situation. 

· Dr. Pillsbury believes transportation may be the issue.  She also stated there is a disconnect with mothers already on Medicaid as they do not always know to call the HBM for help in determining which providers are in their MCO network.
· Sheila spoke with Dr. Pillsbury after DMMA’s last Quality Initiatives Improvement (QII) meeting.  Sheila is aware that DPCI conducts prenatal case management, but suggests they be more proactive.
	
	

	New Business:

Managed Care Organization Update

by Rosanne Mahaney

New Business (continued):

Managed Care Organization Update

by Rosanne Mahaney


	· The Division is entering rate negotiations in early 2009 with each MCO.  The new rates would be effective July 1, 2009. 
· Risk adjustment was included in the MCO contracts.  This requires an actuary (Mercer) to analyze how sick each MCO’s members are, and potentially readjust/change Medicaid payments and rates to account for medical needs of the member population.  The caveat with this risk adjustment process requires that results be budget neutral; the State will incur no additional cost.  In such a scenario, there be will be a “winner” and a “looser”.  Therefore, this a controversial process for the MCOs.  
· Dr. Pillsbury commended Unison for medical home excellence.  
· George inquired about data used for risk adjustment.  Rosanne answered data from July 2007 through June 2008 will be used.  Since encounter data is weak for Unison, as it just started to provide services in Delaware, pharmacy data will be used to determine risk.  Pharmacy data lies outside the MCO’s capitated rate.    
·   External quality review draft reports are coming for each MCO, along with corrective action plans.
	
	

	New Business:

Review of Quarterly Quality Assurance Report (Q2)

by Jim Wilton
	· Jim stated that the Division applies to renew its 1115 Waiver (from CMS).  The 1115 Waiver allows the Division to provide care in a managed care environment.  MCAC is a component of the 1115 Waiver’s quality strategy.  Work has begun on a draft of the waiver renewal application.
	
	

	New Business:

Review of Findings-Emergency Room Utilization

by Jim Wilton

New Business (continued):

Review of Findings-Emergency Room Utilization

by Jim Wilton
	· Emergency Rooms have seen a significant utilization rate increase for non-emergent conditions.  This area of concern has become an MCO Performance Improvement Project (PIP), in which the MCOs work together to determine the occasions for this conduct and barriers to Primary Care Physicians (PCPs).  
· Jim thanked Dr. Nitowski for obtaining utilization data from Christiana Care.  

· DMMA’s Quality Courier notes that 40% of all ER visits are for LANE (low acuity non-emergent) diagnoses.  Interestingly, the ER is equally used all days of the week, with no one day receiving a significantly higher use.
· Jim noted that  the Division’s Delaware State Partners (DSP) is beginning work to identify frequent users, and will be working with these clients to better understand barriers and alternatives.  Jim stated there are a myriad of barriers such as transportation problems, and many recipients view the ER as a “one stop shop”.  Most ER visits do not occur after PCP office hours, nor on the weekend.  Richard was impressed by the findings. 

· Dr. Pillsbury noted some physicians are no longer taking calls after 9:00 PM, and refer patients to the ER.  Perhaps there should be an incentive for after hours service under a specific billing code.  Dr. Pillsbury also noted that fewer physicians are going into primary care.  

· Wendy informed the council that The Medical Society of Delaware is forming a group to discuss the issue of “on call” physicians.

· Olga Ramirez noted that many of her clients have been told by their physicians to use the ER.  

· Dr. Nitowski believes this may be an access issue.  The Christiana ER saw a record four hundred patients on Monday, September 8, 2008.  This cannot be explained by general population growth.  The explanation is access to primary care.  Christiana is working to identify physician shortages and causes.  
· Dr. Pillsbury suggested comparing phone triage protocols.  For instance, in New Castle County, pediatricians refer patients to the ER frequently.  
	
	

	Miscellaneous:


Group


	· Penny Chelucci made a motion to draft a letter of support for Harry and Rosanne, to be delivered to the Governor-Elect, after November 4, 2008.  Dr. Nitowski seconded.  Motion carried.  Harry thanked the council for their support.  Dr. Nitowski added that the council’s letter should include an individual listing of each member and his or her job title/function to indicate breadth of support. 

· Yrene made a motion to draft a letter of support for Secretary Meconi.  Motion denied. 

· Richard Cherrin adjourned the meeting at 11:00 AM.
	
	

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member must let Anna Krawczyk know if they will attend the December 10, 2008 meeting.  Anna can be reached at 302-368-6610 or via email, at anna.krawczyk@state.de.us.  DMMA requests an accurate head count for preparation of the room and all materials.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Mollie Poland


October 1, 2008


Richard Cherrin
Recorder


Date approved


Chairperson
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